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The mission of the Highlands Plateau Audubon Society is to provide opportunities to enjoy and learn about  

birds and other wildlife and to promote conservation and restoration of the habitats that support them. 

 

From the President: One Size Does Not Fit All 

 

As a mountain Audubon chapter we face challenges as well as interesting advantages.  One of the obvious 

challenges is being able to readily travel between communities (e.g., Franklin, Cashiers, Highlands), as our 

comrades on more level ground do regularly when participating in programs or bird outings some distance 

away.  Occasionally, challenges are manifest in how we can best respond to statewide Audubon initiatives that 

may not specifically apply to our mountain ecology.   

 

Audubon North Carolina is encouraging chapter participation in an exciting program to substantially enhance 

the reproductive potential of the Brown-headed Nuthatch (BHNU) in our state.  The BHNU is an iconic, tiny, 

and very cute bird found only in the SE.  They nest in cavities which they either construct themselves in rotten 

wood (they are not particularly good excavators) or in found cavities.  Like most birds that depend on cavities 

for nesting, the BHNU is in serious decline throughout its home range in the southeastern U.S.   Dr. Mark 

Stanback (Davidson College) discussed this dilemma at one of this summer’s HPAS programs and he also 

documented how something as simple as the size of the hole in a nest box can impact BHNU nesting success.  

A smaller than ‘normal’ nest box hole (e.g., 1” instead of 1.5”) permits BHNU to use nest boxes but excludes 

larger and perhaps more aggressive competitors for the same cavities (e.g., Eastern Bluebirds and House 

Sparrows).   Early results from Dr. Stanback’s studies show that within the appropriate habitat, an impressive 

85% of 100 nest boxes installed with 1” holes were occupied by nesting BHNU within the first few months of 

installation!  Based on this information Audubon North Carolina has set out on the ambitious goal to install 

10,000 new BHNU nest boxes in NC!  

 

It is important to emphasize that nesting cavities are not only a limiting resource for BHNU; it is thought that 

suitable nesting cavities can be a limiting factor in the survival of several species of cavity nesting birds, which 

range in size from the diminutive BHNU all the way up to much larger Wood Ducks and Barn Owns.  Hence, 

the basic challenge is much larger than BHNU’s alone.  The bigger issue is an insufficient, diverse ‘housing 

market’ for a variety of cavity nesting species.   

 

The geographic range of the BHNU corresponds to that of the historic long-leaf pine forests that of course 

occurred primarily at elevations below 2000 feet, and hence the BHNU is rarely seen in the highlands.   We 

know that BHNU occur near Franklin and HPAS member and Director, George Kaye has already installed nest 

boxes suitable for BHNU along the Little Tennessee River.   What else can we do at higher altitudes, since it 

might be pointless to put up boxes for a tiny bird that doesn’t exist in the highlands?  Do we have other birds 

which would benefit from a 1 inch or slightly larger diameter nest hole?  We do have another slightly larger nut 
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nuthatch, the Red-breasted Nuthatch, whose range extends as far south as the southern highlands, and which 

might similarly benefit from access to boxes with appropriately sized (perhaps 1.25”) diameter entrances too.  

And of course we also have the larger still White-breasted Nuthatches, as well as Titmice, Chickadees, Wrens, 

Eastern Bluebirds, Screech Owls, and Kestrels, which also require suitable nesting cavities (to say nothing of 

flying squirrels and their mammalian friends).    

 

So, as a chapter, HPAS is considering embarking on our own locally focused program to experiment with a 

variety of nest box entrance sizes and then document which species are encouraged, or are excluded, from the 

various boxes.   We hope the information that we learn will be both interesting and useful for the survival of a 

variety of cavity nesting species.  The early reports from Dr. Stanback’s studies with BHNU success, in addition 

to the well-known success of the return of the Eastern Bluebird, suggests that optimizing nest box hole 

diameters should be fruitful.   Our local initiative will be one HPAS contribution towards helping cavity nesting 

avian species in general.  We hope that within the next couple of years, many HPAS members will help 

participate in this experiment with an array of nest boxes, designed to benefit a variety of local cavity nesting 

species.  This challenge should be fun for us and beneficial to our local avian species! 

            Russ 

 

Christmas Bird Count 
 

Join us for the Christmas Bird Count in Highlands on December 19
th

.  We will meet at the home of Kay and 

Edwin Poole at 7:30 in the morning, divide into teams and search for birds in the area until about noon or 1 PM.  

We will meet again at the Poole’s for lunch to share stories and total the number of birds we found.  This count 

is part of a national effort which has a 100 year history.  The data about birds we collect will be added to a 

National data base which can help scientists learn more about birds.  If you are interested in participating, please 

contact Brock Hutchins at 828-787-1387.  

 

Who’s Blogging? 
 

Audubon NC has invited chapters to participate in its blog, http://ncaudubonblog.org . The plan is to feature one  

chapter each month. Cape Fear Audubon was featured in September and Wake Audubon will be in the spotlight 

in October. Start following the blog now as HPAS will be featured next April. If you want to share something, 

let us know!  The Franklin Bird Club blogs at http://franklinbcb.wordpress.com . Be sure to follow reports on 

their bird walks and programs. 

       

Should HPAS have a blog to share bird alerts, our field trips, and programs?  Would you be willing to help 

coordinate such a venture? If so, contact Avary at avaryd@juno.com  
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Education News 
 

During this season HPAS sponsored and collaborated with several community endeavors for advancing 

environmental education. 

 provided instructors at Highlands Middle School for classes on microbiology and the interrelationships 

of all living things for eight grade students 

 provided a CLE class by Romney Bathurst entitled “Birding Beyond Our Borders” 

 applied for an IBA Collaborative Funding Agreement from National Audubon which was awarded to 

The Highlands School for their Middle School Courtyard Classroom Project for native plants and 

installation of two bird nesting boxes 

 provided nature activities for the Blue Ridge School summer reading camp 

 provided the MC (Russ) for Mountain Wildlife Days in Sapphire Valley as well as an exhibit booth 

 participated in the planting of Chestnut trees in the Cashiers McKinney Meadow 

 partnered with the Cashiers Historical Society for the Founder’s Day event 

 

Check out our website under Community Involvement for photos and contact me if you are interested in sharing 

ideas or participating in events like these in the future.  anncampbell48@hotmail.com  

 

Native Plants, Native Birds 
 

Most of us are already aware of the important relationship between native plant species and healthy populations 

of native bird species (see Doug Tallamy’s Bringing Nature Home).   And thanks to dedicated ‘plant people’ we 

already have suggested lists of native plant species suitable for use in gardens in our area.  In the near future we 

hope to use existing resources and expertise in developing more specific information relating to native plants 

recognized to be especially beneficial to native birds in our mountain gardens.   Similar information that has 

already been developed by other Audubon NC chapters for the Carolina Coastal Plain and will soon be 

developed for the Piedmont region.  This kind of bird friendly information has been used successfully to 

influence official plant lists used by municipal and local governments for public landscaping projects in the 

Wilmington, NC, area and we hope this can occur in our mountain communities as well.  Merging native plant 

and native bird interests is a ‘win-win’. 

 

 

Kim Brand Speaks at Highlands Native Plant Conference 
 

Ms. Kimberly Brand, ANC Trustee, Vice President of Forsyth Audubon Chapter, and recently announced 

Together Green Fellow, spoke to those gathered together for the 13
th

 annual Highlands Native Plant 

Symposium, September 14, at the PAC.  Kim’s talk, “Bird-Friendly Landscaping:  How You Can Help Birds” 

did an excellent job of helping emphasize the importance of choices we make in our gardens and homes with 

regards to the providing safe, productive habitat for birds.   
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2013 Members of Highlands Plateau Audubon Society 
 

Special thanks to all our Local Chapter members. Your generous support of our growing organization has  provided funding for 

expanded activities in our mountain community. The list reflects payments received through September 17, 2013. 
If you do not see your name in the list then our records indicate we have not received your dues for this year.  

Contact Pat Strickland if you think there is an error (828-743-7421) 

 
Patron ($500 - $999) 

 

Jenna Dial 

Donors ($250 - $499) 

Pat Davis 

Lawrence & Vevie Dimmitt 

Gerry & Avary Doubleday 

Lydia Macauley 

Don & Janice Shure

 

Friends ($100 - $249) 

Jim & Mary Jo Askew 

Bill & Romney Bathurst 

Susan Davis 

Lynn Ezell 

Peggy Foreman 

Stuart & Sharon Gleman 

John & Cynthia Gross 

Nathan & Kathryn Hendricks III 

Ron & Jean Hunnicutt 

Ennis & Dru James 

Mike & Susan Kaiser 

Kathie Marsh & Ann Maxwell 

Don & Jean McCormick 

Jack & Robyn McCulloch 

Phil & Lynn Miller 

Herman Moll 

John & Diane North 

Bill & Sheila Peavey 

Edwin & Kay Poole 

Kyle & Sarah Pursel 

Hillrie & Beverly Quin   

Russ & Helen Regnery 

Steve & Marti Senterfit 

Jack & Jane Shalhoop 

Jim & Ellen Shelton  

Guy & Mary Silva 

Robert & Susan Smith 

Jim & Esther Stokes 

John & Jennie Stowers 

Pat Strickland 

Jim & Michelle Styring  

Patrick & Sallie Taylor 

Boyd & Mary Vaughan 

Wayne & Becky Watkins 

Allison & Grace Wilder 

Glenda Zahner

Family ($25 - $99) 

Paul & Dee Andry 

Griffin & Glenda Bell 

Sue Blair & Jack Conway 

Ed & Cindy Boos 

Harvey & Ann Cabaniss 

Mike & Ann Campbell 

John & Phyllis Edwards 

Sheri Elliott 

Chuck & Mary Finegan 

 

 

 

Bill & Susan Floyd, Jr. 

Luke & Jennifer Fogarty 

Gary & Carol Forrester 

Phillip Haire 

David & Mercedes Heller 

Heyward & Kay Henderson 

Brock & Patty Hutchins  

William & Linda McReynolds 

Linda New 

 

Judy Panders  

Michelle Ruigrok & Ezra Gardiner 

Ron Roberson  

Alfred & Marleen Salo  

Bill & Rosemary Stiefel 

David & Sally Thorne 

John & Jeanne Tyrer 

Ted & Mary Lou Waas 

Rick & Carolyn Waghorne 

Walter & Sarah Morgan Wingfield

Individual ($15 - $24) 

Jack Borneman 

Peg Brannen 

Anne Brissey 

Jim Curtis 

Butch Ellars 

Jane Glass 

Paul Hurt 

Diane Jettinghoff 

George Kaye 

Dee Kennedy 

Pat Lanzillotti 

Joanne Lindquist 

Doris Long 

Helen Moore 

Rosemary Plane 

Bill Posey  

 

Peggy Post 

Joe Riva 

Ruby Sanders 

Louis Schweizer 

John Sill 

John Speer, Jr. 

CORPORATE WORKING PARTNERS 

Albert Carlton-Cashiers Community Library 

Cashiers Chamber of Commerce 

Highlands Biological Foundation 

Highlands-Cashiers Land Trust 

Highlands Chamber of Commerce 

Highlands Nature Center  

Highlands Plateau Greenway  

Hudson Library, Highlands 

Land Stewards of the Highlands Plateau 

Land Trust of the Little Tennessee 

Mountain Garden Club 

Summit Charter School 

The Bascom 

WHLC Radio Station 



 

 

Mountain Audubon Chapter Rendezvous and HPAS Annual Retreat 
 

The Great Smoky Mountains Audubon Chapter will host an informal gathering of representatives from three of 

the four mountain chapters of Audubon NC at Cataloochee Ranch on September 28 for a one day gathering to 

discuss issues of common interest to our organizations.  As alluded to in the Presidents message (see page 1) 

our mountain chapters share certain challenges often associated with geography and the inherently small 

communities that typify our region.   This occasional, regional get together is an attempt to review ‘what has 

worked’, and what hasn’t, for our sister chapters and discuss ways our chapters may be able to work together 

and prevent possible overlap of efforts. 

 

On October 22, HPAS Directors will get together to spend a day at The Mountain to review the 2013 seasonal 

chapter activities, and to begin strategic planning for 2014.  Heather Stark, Director of Audubon North Carolina, 

will participate in the program review.  HPAS can be proud of our existing organization and accomplishments; 

however, we of course need to continue to carefully plan for the future to maintain and improve upon the level 

of community involvement that we have achieved. If you have something you think we should consider, let 

Russ know: russellregnery@mac.com . 

  

Highlands Plateau Audubon Society 
Officers 

 

President -- Russ Regnery, 404-558-1085              Secretary – Michelle Ruigrok 919-621-0844 

Vice - President – Avary Doubleday, 526-8414            Treasurer – Mike Kaiser, 526-5071 

 

Directors and Committee Chairs 
 

Communications – Avary Doubleday                             Nominating & Leadership Development – Don Shure 

Conservation – Kyle Pursel                  Program – Don Shure 

Education – Ann Campbell                  At Large – Romney Bathurst 

Field Trips – Brock Hutchins                                      George Kaye 

Finance – Mike Kaiser                           Michelle Styring 

Hospitality – Dee Andry              Glenda Zahner 

Membership & Development – Pat Strickland                          

                  

 

Newsletter Editor: John Gross     Web Master:  Jean McCormick  

 

Audubon NC Board, Chapter Liaison – Avary Doubleday 
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Highlands Plateau Audubon Society 

 P. O. Box 833 

 Highlands, NC 28741 
  


